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AGENDA

PART I
ITEM SUBJECT PAGE 

NO

1.  APPOINTMENT OF CHAIRMAN AND VICE-CHAIRMAN

To appoint the Chairman and Vice-Chairman for the municipal year 2017/18.
 

2.  APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

To receive any apologies for absence.
 

3.  DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

To receive any Declarations of Interest.
 

5 - 6

4.  MINUTES

To confirm the Part I Minutes of the meeting held on XXXX
 

7 - 12

5.  PARKING PROVISION

To consider the above report.
 

To 
Follow

6.  BROADWAY CAR PARK

To consider the above report.
 

To 
Follow

7.  FLOODING MONITORING

To consider the above verbal update.
 

Verbal 
Report

8.  LOCAL GOVERNMENT ACT 1972 - EXCLUSION OF THE PUBLIC 
AND PRESS

To consider the following resolution:-
“That under Section 100(A)(4) of the Local Government Act 1972, the public 
can be excluded from the remainder of the meeting whilst discussion takes 
place on item 5, 6 and 7 on the grounds that it involves the likely disclosure of 
exempt information as defined in Paragraph 1 – 7 of Part I schedule 12A of 
the Act”
 



PRIVATE MEETING - PART II

ITEM SUBJECT PAGE 
NO

i. MINUTES 

To confirm the Part II minutes of the meetings held on 14 March 2017 and 18 
April 2017.

(Not for publication by virtue of Paragraph 3 of Part 1 of Schedule 
12A of the Local Governmet Act 1972)

13 - 16

i. PARKING PROVISION (APPENDIX) 

To consider the above appendix.

(Not for publication by virtue of Paragraph 3 of Part 1 of Schedule 
12A of the Local Governmet Act 1972)

To 
Follow

i. BROADWAY CAR PARK (APPENDIX)

(Not for publication by virtue of Paragraph 3 of Part 1 of Schedule 
12A of the Local Governmet Act 1972)

To 
Follow

i. DELIVERING DIFFERENTLY IN OPERATIONS AND 
CUSTOMER SERVICES - CIVIL ENFORCEMENT OFFICER 

To consider the above report.

(Not for publication by virtue of Paragraph 3 of Part 1 of Schedule 
12A of the Local Governmet Act 1972)

17 - 38





 
MEMBERS’ GUIDE TO DECLARING INTERESTS IN MEETINGS  

 
Disclosure at Meetings 
 
If a Member has not disclosed an interest in their Register of Interests, they must make the declaration of 
interest at the beginning of the meeting, or as soon as they are aware that they have a DPI or Prejudicial 
Interest. If a Member has already disclosed the interest in their Register of Interests they are still required to 
disclose this in the meeting if it relates to the matter being discussed.   
 
A member with a DPI or Prejudicial Interest may make representations at the start of the item but must not 
take part in discussion or vote at a meeting. The term ‘discussion’ means a discussion by the members of 
meeting.  In order to avoid any accusations of taking part in the discussion or vote, Members should move to 
the public area or leave the room once they have made any representations.  If the interest declared has not 
been entered on to a Members’ Register of Interests, they must notify the Monitoring Officer in writing within the 
next 28 days following the meeting.  

 
Disclosable Pecuniary Interests (DPIs) (relating to the Member or their partner) include: 
 

 Any employment, office, trade, profession or vocation carried on for profit or gain. 

 Any payment or provision of any other financial benefit made in respect of any expenses occurred in 
carrying out member duties or election expenses. 

 Any contract under which goods and services are to be provided/works to be executed which has not been 
fully discharged. 

 Any beneficial interest in land within the area of the relevant authority. 

 Any licence to occupy land in the area of the relevant authority for a month or longer. 

 Any tenancy where the landlord is the relevant authority, and the tenant is a body in which the relevant 
person has a beneficial interest. 

 Any beneficial interest in securities of a body where:  
a) that body has a piece of business or land in the area of the relevant authority, and  
b) either (i) the total nominal value of the securities exceeds £25,000 or one hundredth of the total issued 
share capital of that body or (ii) the total nominal value of the shares of any one class belonging to the 
relevant person exceeds one hundredth of the total issued share capital of that class. 

 
Any Member who is unsure if their interest falls within any of the above legal definitions should seek advice 
from the Monitoring Officer in advance of the meeting. 
 
A Member with a DPI should state in the meeting: ‘I declare a Disclosable Pecuniary Interest in item x 
because xxx. As soon as we come to that item, I will leave the room/ move to the public area for the 
entire duration of the discussion and not take part in the vote.’ 
 
Or, if making representations on the item: ‘I declare a Disclosable Pecuniary Interest in item x because xxx. 
As soon as we come to that item, I will make representations, then I will leave the room/ move to the 
public area for the entire duration of the discussion and not take part in the vote.’ 
 
Prejudicial Interests 
 
Any interest which a reasonable, fair minded and informed member of the public would reasonably believe is so 
significant that it harms or impairs the Member’s ability to judge the public interest in the item, i.e. a Member’s 
decision making is influenced by their interest so that they are not able to impartially consider relevant issues.   
 
A Member with a Prejudicial interest should state in the meeting: ‘I declare a Prejudicial Interest in item x 
because xxx. As soon as we come to that item, I will leave the room/ move to the public area for the 
entire duration of the discussion and not take part in the vote.’ 
 
Or, if making representations in the item: ‘I declare a Prejudicial Interest in item x because xxx. As soon as 
we come to that item, I will make representations, then I will leave the room/ move to the public area for 
the entire duration of the discussion and not take part in the vote.’ 
 
Personal interests 
 
Any other connection or association which a member of the public may reasonably think may influence a 
Member when making a decision on council matters.  
 

Members with a Personal Interest should state at the meeting: ‘I wish to declare a Personal Interest in item x 
because xxx’. As this is a Personal Interest only, I will take part in the discussion and vote on the 
matter. 5
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HIGHWAYS, TRANSPORT AND ENVIRONMENT OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY 
PANEL

TUESDAY, 18 APRIL 2017

PRESENT: Councillors Hari Sharma (Chairman), Jesse Grey (Vice-Chairman), 
Malcolm Beer, Marius Gilmore, Maureen Hunt, Paul Lion and Julian Sharpe

Officers: Wendy Binmore, Mark Lampard, Ben Smith and David Scott

APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE 

None received.

DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST 

Cllr Sharma – Declared a Pecuniary Interest in the item on the Borough’s bus service as he 
works for First Group as a bus driver and he holds the portfolio as Bus Champion. Cllr Sharma 
stated he would be available to answer any questions from the Panel but, would leave the 
room during the debate and vote on the item. Cllr Grey chaired this item on the agenda.

POOL AND MAYORAL CARS AND THE INTRODUCTION OF ELECTRIC VEHICLES 

Ben Smith, Head of Transport & Highways introduced the report and stated it covered three 
main elements which were the pool car fleet, options for the replacement of the Mayoral car 
and on street electric car charging stations. Delegations to the Lead Member to assess the 
outcome of work and the way forward.

Cllr Grey stated he was trying to see where the benefits were in financial terms. He saw that 
item two and three in the report covered some of the information but he could not see where 
the financial benefit would be. The Head of Highways & Transport stated there were a number 
of issues discussed in the paper. When the pool cars were procured, they needed to cover 
approximately 10,000 miles per year to make the business case. However, at present they 
were covering approximately 6,000 miles per year; therefore, it was costing the council more 
money for the lease due to the lack of mileage covered. He added it made no difference if the 
pool cars were petrol, diesel or electric vehicles, in order to get the best deal, they needed to 
drive up the usage of pool cars.

Cllr Grey stated that if they were not being used, they would cos the council more money. He 
added that it was inconvenient for officers to use the pool cars and then have to bring them 
back to the Town Hall to collect their own cars. It would make more sense if officers could 
keep the cars overnight and then bring them back the next day. The Head of Transport & 
Highways confirmed that it was possible for staff to take the vehicles home but, they were 
unable to do that everyday as that would make them personal cars with different tax issues. 
The primary purpose of the pool cars was for short term use. David Scott, Head of 
Communities and Highways explained that the pool cars were there for officers to make site 
visits and carry out other duties that meant they had to travel. It was important to try and get 
as many of those visits carried out in pool cars. 

The Chairman stated analysis was required to see if the pool cars were still needed. The Head 
of Highways and Transport confirmed that at present, there was a choice for staff to use their 
own cars for site visits or, for them to use the pool cars. To make the business case, officers 
had to use the pool cars and have them on the road. A report could be brought to Cabinet on 
the business case to see if the council needed 13 pool cars. The Chairman said he was very 
supportive of electric cars; he had driven electric buses which were eco friendly. The cars 
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would be very quiet, there were no parking charges in London for electric cars, the cars could 
be charged using 32amp and so could be charged at home and there was no road tax or 
emissions. He added that there was a government grant available to purchase the cars. The 
Chairman stated the council needed to encourage officers to use the pool cars instead of their 
own cars and claiming mileage.

Cllr Hunt stated she could see various options to terminate existing leases and she would like 
to see information on why the council is in the position with officers using their own cars and 
not pool cars. The Head of Highways and Transport stated historically, the business case 
established how many cars were required in the fleet. Work carried out on this confirmed that 
the council needed 13 cars and they needed to do 10,000 miles per year. Following the 
changes in Adult Services and Children’s Services, the demands and shape of the council had 
changed significantly so, it was a good time to be looking at the fleet. At present, the council 
encouraged staff to use pool cars instead of their own personal transport. It might be possible 
to look at the policy on that and the council also needed to see if all journeys made were 
necessary.

Cllr Beer said it seemed to make a lot of sense if the council were paying penalties for not 
maximising the use of pool cars, that would be offset by cancelling the contract. If the average 
mileage for the pool cars was 6,000 miles per year, then it would make business sense to 
reduce the amount of pool cars required; then the vehicles left available for pool usage would 
increase their mileage. He added that taking pool cars home would need to have very tight 
controls. Cllr Beer said there was reference in the report to allowing the pool cars to be used 
at weekends so, the details would need to be worked out for that such as insurance or, it could 
cause problems. If a pool car was used at the weekend and the battery was run down, it would 
need to be charged, what would happen if there was no charging point for the car when being 
used at weekends. The Head of Highways and Transport confirmed that the pool cars could 
continue to be petrol or could be converted to electric. Charging points were not relevant to 
pool cars as the charging points would be on the kerbside to allow and enable the public to 
charge cars and encourage the public to go electric.

The Head of Highways and Transport confirmed that for weekend use, the pool cars would be 
converted into a car club for cars not used by staff at weekends to maximise usage. The cars 
would start off as pool cars for use by council staff and then extended into public use at 
weekends. Cllr Sharpe stated that would help to pay for the lease of the cars and save the 
council money. Cllr Beer stated he was concerned about the insurance costs and details for 
the pool cars to be used as a car club. The Head of Communities and Highways confirmed the 
cars would be tracked and members of the public would have to sign up to the car club to be 
able to make use of the vehicles. 

Cllr Beer requested additional recommendations be put forward to Cabinet which were that 
the council look at the number of pool cars and equate them to anticipated mileage to see if 
the number of pool cars could be reduced. After some discussion with the Panel, it was 
agreed that this suggestion would be minuted but, not put forward as a recommendation.

With regards to the Mayoral car, Cllr Gilmore stated it was a good asset and although there 
was a potential liability on maintenance, the resale value was not great. However, compared 
with lease costs of a new vehicle annually of approximately £7,500 running leasing costs were 
quite expensive. He was not sure it was the tight message to be sending out to the public as 
premium cars were costly. Cllr Grey commented he was all for the new Mayoral car in 
principle but, the council needed to bare in mind the prestige of the Mayoral role; when the 
Mayor went to functions, they needed to look the part. Cllr Hunt agreed, it would not look good 
if the Mayor arrived at functions in a small car. The Head of Communities and highways stated 
the current Mayoral car was ageing with a low residual value. The council will either have to 
lease a new vehicle or, buy a new one. He added that tables 5 and 6 illustrated no huge 
difference between the two options. The message was that the new Mayoral car needed to be 
either electric or hybrid.
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Cllr Grey confirmed the current Mayoral car was 10 years old and had covered 158,000 miles. 
The Chairman stated hybrid was difficult to operate and difficult to repair. His preference was 
electric; with the government grant, it would be good value to choose an electric car. It would 
be eco-friendly and green as there would be no emissions. Cllr Grey agreed and commented 
the amount of mileage the car was likely to cover meant he favoured the electric car option. 
But, he anted to look at the style of the car and colour before a decision was made to ensure it 
was suitable as the Mayor’s car. The Chairman explained that he had looked online and had 
seen Teslar had a silver and black model with a range of 200 miles without needed to be 
charged and the S model of the car could cover more miles. the Chairman added that with a 
hybrid car, if the diesel side was broken, the car would need a mechanic, electrician and a 
technician to fix it and that sometimes, when the diesel side was being repaired, it broke the 
electric side therefore, a single fuel type system would be better.

Cllr Grey said it was important to get the message across that the colour of the car was very 
important; other than that, he was happy with an electric car. Cllr Sharp questioned whether 
buying into the electric car technology at this stage was wise as it was still an emerging 
technology with the technology improving all the time. He added the council would be paying a 
premium for early technology and he thought the council would do better right now to buy a 
non-electric car and then have the discussion again in five years when the technology had 
moved on. He added he supported the idea of electric cars but, he was not sure on having an 
electric car for the Mayor right now. The Chairman said the UK were very far behind the rest of 
Europe and the UK had to catch up. As batteries and technology evolved, it would become 
cheaper. TFL had done a lot of work because electric cars were the way forward. If the council 
wanted to help protect the environment, it needed to start and also encourage residents to 
swap to electric cars. Cllr Grey stated there had to be the right balance moving forward. He 
suggested highlighting to Cabinet the timing aspect and saying that in principal, the Panel 
supported green energy and swapping the Mayoral car with an electric car but, it was early 
technology.

Cllr Sharpe asked if the council was looking to buy an electric car that saves the environment 
and sends a green energy message which was different to needing to buy a new car for the 
Mayor. He added the council could replace the Mayor’s car with any other cars within the 
report, not just electric. Cllr Lion stated he sat on the Panel when the current car was bought. 
He requested a trying to get a further two years out of the current car to allow time to make an 
informed decision. The Head of Communities and Highways confirmed the Borough had had 
the current car for a few years and the mileage varied year to year. He felt the existing car 
could carry on past April 2018 but, the car was getting older and could incur more costs. It 
may save money to not buy a new car but, any savings would be offset by higher maintenance 
bills.

Cllr Beer said that one key thing is that the council would be putting a lot of money into a new 
car but the technology was still in its experimental stage. The Head of Communities and 
Highways stated the lease would cover a lot of potential issues that may occur. Cllr Sharpe 
agreed but added that the technology was young and still evolving. If the car was to be 
replaced, he felt that a regular car should be chosen which would do the job for a long time. 
the Head of Highways and Transport confirmed the lease would be for four years. The report 
confirmed a car could be leased on a short term contract. Cllr Beer said he did not know how 
long the electric vehicles would last before they went wrong. Leasing companies would build 
risks into the lease costs. He felt the council should keep the current Mayoral car and look at 
this in another couple of years. The current car was a quality vehicle and not used in a heavy 
manner so it should last for more years. The Chairman disagreed; he said the council was 
requesting bus operators to reduce emissions and meet targets whilst the Borough was not 
meeting those targets by driving an old diesel car. Cllr Beer responded that the Chairman was 
comparing diesel buses with a small car. The Mayor of London was ordering buses off the 
roads but, that was different to this situation and not comparing like for like. The way the 
Mayoral car was used was not in a damaging way. Cllr Grey explained the council needed to 
be sending out the right message. Residents were always asking for air pollution figures so 
the Borough needed to send out the right message. Cllr Beer responded saying the alternative 
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message was that the council was putting £80,000 into something which might not be reliable. 
The Head of Communities and Highways confirmed the costs would not be £80,000; it would 
be £6,000 over a three, four or five year term.

Cllr Lion said he was all for an electric car in time. he felt the Panel should wait for two more 
years and then look at this issue again.

Members of the Panel endorsed the recommendations with the following additions and 
amendments:

Recommendation i) c. should state that more investigation was required before 
procuring a new electric Mayoral car during 2017/18

The panel requested Cabinet take into account the costs of the leasing agreement 
against the costs of the maintenance of the current Mayoral car.

The Panel wished to highlight they felt the timing of looking at procuring an electric 
vehicle was premature as the technology was still relatively new and still emerging.

PUBLIC BUS SERVICES IN THE ROYAL BOROUGH 

Ben Smith, Head of Highways & Transport stated bus services operated in different 
ways. There were stand alone commercial operators, some were subsidised by the 
council and some would not run without a subsidy. In May 2016 operators of some 
services came to the council saying that without financial support, some routes would 
cease to run. Cabinet funded some services for 12 months and work was carried out 
on how the subsidies worked.

The number 16 by Courtney Buses wrote and sais they would end the route in April 
2017 if the council did not subsidise so the report was requesting extra funding to 
continue to subsidise the route.

The Head of Highways & Transport continued that Surrey County Council had ceased 
funding therefore, RBWM needed to increase funding for buses to continue running to 
Staines. The Panel needed to consider continue funding each year for the services to 
continue.

Mr Henry Perez attended the Panel in order to speak about the petition he and others 
submitted in keeping services on specific bus routes running. He stated he was there 
to tell us about route 305. He had asked to address the Panel as he wanted to keep 
the 305 bus route on the radar and emphasise the need for the bus service. He and 
his friend Mr Cribbin decided to petition the council to request funding for the service. 
He set a limit of 12 days for the petition to run and at the end of the period, there were 
over 1,200 signatures; other residents had also contacted him to help get more 
signatures on the petition.

The bus service was used to carry school children to and from Magna Carta school in 
Staines and without the service, there would be no other way of them getting there. 
There were a number of elderly residents that used the bus rout to visit friends and 
family and elderly residents used the bus to get to the bus station in Staines; without 
the service, the couldn’t visit anyone. Mr Perez ended by saying the 305 bus service 
provided a lifeline in the community.
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The Chairman left the room during the rest of the discussion and Councillor Jesse 
Grey chaired the item.

Councillor Hunt said she thought it was excellent for RBWM to keep the service 
running to keep communities together. She said she had heard from the speaker 
regarding the 305 route; that service would be paid for by the Borough but, it would 
also pay for residents in areas not within RBWM. The route also took the Borough’s 
residents outside the Borough to shop in Staines in another Borough. She added that 
she could understand paying for a bus to bring residents from outside the Borough to 
shop in the royal Borough. The Head of Highways & Transport confirmed that the bus 
service was operated by Surrey and they stopped funding it so it fell to the Borough to 
step in; it was now being run on a monthly rolling contract. He added that Slough, 
Colnbrook and Poyle would be approached and asked to contribute to the route as 
their residents also benefit. 

Councillor Sharpe said he was troubled by the situation as the service was useful and 
played an important part in the community. There were a number of children that 
relied on the bus to get to school in Staines. The Head of Highways & Transport 
confirmed there was a duty on the local authority to provide home to school transport. 
At present, there was only one child in that area that went to a school outside the 
Borough that was under the Borough’s duty. The other children in that area had 
attended the school through parental choice and so would have to make alternative 
arrangements should the bus service to Staines stop running.
Councillor Grey stated he understood Mr Perez standing up for his area but, there was 
a balance to be struck. He wanted to encourage more usage of the bus services in the 
Borough before the council committed to running the service for a very small number 
of people. He was not against funding the route, but it was a question of affordability. 
The head of Highways & Transport said there had been cuts to subsidies; there was a 
government grant two years ago for bus services to grow and become sustainable but, 
it was not viable and the funding ended. 

Councillor Beer stated the Borough was an affluent area so while people could afford 
to use their cars, people would continue to do so. In the borough with such a large 
proportion of elderly people, buses became more important. He felt it was strange that 
residents in Wraysbury and Horton used Staines for their shopping instead of Windsor 
but it was probably to do with having better transport links. Councillor continued that it 
was essential to try and cut pollution and reduce parking problems. Buses were 
essential in that and it might have been a good idea to stretch intervals between buses 
when there was low usage. The Borough should be supportive at all costs to keep 
transport links operating.

UNANIMOUSLY RESOLVED: Members of the Highways, Transport and 
Environment Overview and Scrutiny Panel recommend That Cabinet:

i)Approves additional annual expenditure of £153,000 for five-years from 
2017-18 for the continuation of the operation of the existing network 
of bus services from 1 May 2017. 

ii) Provides delegated authority to the Interim Executive Director in 
conjunction with the Deputy Leader and Lead Member for Highways 
and Transport to award contracts for the tendered bus services from 
1 August 2017.

LOCAL GOVERNMENT ACT 1972 - EXCLUSION OF THE PRESS AND PUBLIC 

11



The meeting, which began at 6.30 pm, finished at 8.35 pm

CHAIRMAN……………………………….

DATE………………………………..........
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